
    
   

 

Chinatown Legacy Stewardship Group (LSG) 12th Meeting 

Meeting Summary Notes  
 
Date:   Wednesday, September 9, 2020 
Time:   4:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. 
Location:  Zoom Video Conferencing  
 
Present:  Aynsley Wong, Bill Kwok, Bob Sung, Carmut Me, Elisha Yao, Fred Kwok, Fred Mah, 

Glynnis Chan, Henry Tom, Inge Roecker, Jordan Eng, June Chow, Kevin Huang, 
Kimberley Wong, Laiwan Chung, Leslie Shieh, Li Jugen, Li Yu Rong, Louis Lapprend, 
Michael Tan, Sinder Kaur, Sonny Wong, Susan Ma, Terry Hunter, Vincent Kwan, 
Wang Zhao, William Ma 

 
Guests:  Alisha Masongsong and Nick Yung, (Co-sponsors of Low-Income Working 
Group), Bill Yuen (Heritage Vancouver), Sarah Ling (REC Working Group), Henry Yu 
(UBC), Parry Chan (Chin Wing Chun Society), Tiffany Zhang (Interpreter), Richard 
Chang (ED of Chinese Community Policing Center), Doris Chow (Low Income 
Working Group), Wendy Au (CTT consultant) 

 
CTT Staff: Baldwin Wong, Helen Ma, Joseph Li, Alan Chen, Tom Wanklin (CoV DTES 
Planning), Jessica Chen (CHAMP Consultant) 
 

Regrets:  Alain Chow, Anita (Chan) Bardal, Cecil Charles Chi Chung Fung, Charlotte Li, Danny 
Quon, Joey Wong, Jun Ing, Mark Lee, Minna Van, Ross Lam, Stephanie Leo, To 
Trinh Diep, Y Vy Truong 

 
Agenda 

Time Item Presenter/Facilitator 

4:00 p.m. Welcome & Land Acknowledgement 
Kimberley Wong and  
Mike Tan 

LSG Co-chair 

4:05 p.m. LSG Co-chair Updates 
Kimberley Wong and  
Mike Tan 

LSG Co-chair 

4:10 p.m. 
Presentation and Discussion on CHAMP 
Framework  

Jessica Chen, CHAMP consultant  

5:25 p.m. 
Northeast False Creek Update & upcoming 
meetings 

 
LSG Co-Chair and Chinatown 
Transformation Team 
 

5:35 p.m. 
Chinatown COVID Impact and Recovery 
Discussion 

LSG Co-Chair 

5:50 p.m. Working Group & CTT Updates 
Working Groups Sponsors/ 
Chinatown Transformation Team 

6:00 p.m. Meeting Adjourned 
Kimberley Wong and Mike Tan 

LSG Co-chair 



    
   

 

 
LSG Co-chair Updates 

 Chinese Canadian Museum opened their temporary exhibition at 27 E Pender in August 

 Update on letter calling for Federal emergency funding: Got a non-substantial response 

from the Federal Minister for Small Business. MP Jenny Kwan also sent a letter of her own, 

and recommended to Mike that they also follow up with the new Finance Minister.  

 Co-Chairs are preparing a LSG feedback exercise for members during a future meeting.  

 SUCCESS, hua foundation, Chinatown Today and Bao Bei are continuing to provide 

essential grocery bags to low-income seniors  

 Northeast False Creek (NEFC) working group is being convened with seats for 5 LSG 

representatives (including Co-Chairs) to represent Chinatown. The Co-Chairs will reach out 

to LSG members to join this working group.  

 Chinatown Transformation Team staff, LSG working group sponsors, and LSG Co-Chairs 

attended a presentation by Jessica Chen in August for an in-depth update on Cultural 

Heritage Asset Management Plan (CHAMP) Framework progress. Jessica has been hired as 

a consultant to support CTT with drafting CHAMP.  

o Jessica is a consultant and researcher in community housing issues. She has 

experience supporting planning in Montreal’s Chinatown, and has worked as a 

planner for the City of Vancouver in the 2000s planning for Chinatown and DTES.  

 
Community Updates 

 Chinatown Today is looking for submissions on the impact of COVID-19 on their life. 

Submissions can be multi-media (e.g. written, video, art, etc.) and can be submitted to 

submissions@chinatown.today 

 
Presentation and Discussion on CHAMP Framework  

 See Jessica’s PowerPoint slide deck for more details.  

 A CHAMP working group will be formed to provide LSG members with more opportunities 

to contribute to the development of CHAMP.  

o Please let HM and Baldwin know so we can put you on a contact list.  

o Co-Chairs and working group sponsors will continue to be involved.  

Questions and Discussion 

 Is there a City relief plan for Chinatown Plaza and Chinatown?   

o CTT would like to work with other City departments to explore a different 

management model for Chinatown Plaza. Currently it is a profit management 

model, but there could be other models that may better utilize these civic assets 

for Chinatown in the long term. Will be meeting with other city staff soon to talk 

about this. 

o CTT has raised this with more senior city staff, but they haven’t gotten back to us 

with anything more that they can do for the mall tenants right now. 

mailto:submissions@chinatown.today


    
   

 

o Co-Chair Michael: Want to recognize Glynnis for her advocacy to get emergency 

funding for Chinatown and Chinatown plaza.  

 How do we ensure that a lease management trust is controlled by community members? 

o Governance will be a central topic in exploring what kind of a trust model might 

work best for Chinatown. May convene a future working group for interested LSG 

members. 

 When is the CHAMP framework expected to be presented to Council?  

o Before Summer 2021 

 What’s the difference between the trust and a “community development corporation”? 

o A community development corporation serves one type of function and could be 

one form that a trust takes, but it goes back to the question of what model might 

work best for Chinatown.  

o What we’ve heard is important to Chinatown so far is finding a way to manage 

tenants in privately and publicly owned buildings, so a lease management model 

seems to meet this need.  

 Suggestion for CHAMP Framework Principle 7: “Inclusive Economic Growth” – Stemming 

from the concern that Chinatown’s traditional businesses are closing down, please add 

traditional businesses as being explicitly included in “inclusive economic growth”. 

 Are there other assets in Chinatown that the City owns other then the Chinatown Plaza?  

o The City owns the Chinatown Plaza. The City also owns the land that Sun Yat-Sen 

Garden, Chinese Cultural Center and the Military Museum are on (but not the 

buildings, which were built using community donations). CoV also owns Carnegie 

Community Center and the public portion of Sun Yat-Sen Park.  

 Suggestion: When speaking about the CHAMP framework, focus on messaging about the 

process being iterative and ongoing. Want to avoid a pitfall faced by Los Angeles 

government staff who received $5 million to fund an asset inventory, and were then 

denied additional funding when the inventory finished its first iteration.  

 Public safety and health have deteriorated in Chinatown during the pandemic. How will 

this plan address these issues? 

o CCC and other partners in the Streets and Safety working group are launching a 

Good Neighbour and Safe Streets pilot program to mobilize local businesses and 

residents to help keep an eye on the streets, report incidents, and make use of 

that data for follow-up incidents. They are hoping to get more financial support 

from the City.  

o Richard Chang is the new Executive Director of the Chinese Community Policing 

Center and will support future committee work.  

 At what point will we reach out to the public to update them on our progress?  

o We can use our e-bulletin for providing updates, and can also explore additional 

formats/platforms such as radio updating. Staff are restricted from in-person 

engagements for the moment.  

 



    
   

 

Northeast False Creek Update & upcoming meetings 

 A brief update was provided during the co-chairs update, see above. 
 
Chinatown COVID Impact and Recovery Discussion   

 The COVID-19 crisis can be used as an impetus to demand change and show that any long-

term plans need to start now, so that Chinatown can benefit from long-term planning in 

the future. 

 LSG is a Council-appointed group to address long-term planning issues in Chinatown with 

support from CTT. Members can consider sending a letter to Council focusing on short-

term survival issues. 

o LSG members suggested City to reduce the parking meter fees and provide free 

parking at the Chinatown Plaza to encourage more visitors. They have made 

meters free in the past; right now it is $5/hour on Pender. 

 Reducing parking rates has been brought up in other working group 

meetings 

 CTT staff can help by looking up the parking rates for each block in 

Chinatown and draw comparisons to Downtown parking rates. 

o CTT staff can work with BIA and Chinatown Merchants Association to do a quick 

scan of which businesses are closed to provide hard data for the letter.  

 BIA conducted a business survey in February and found a 10% vacancy 

rate. Visually, it looks closer to 40% now.  

o City Council’s COVID Recovery Committee received recommendations on economic 

recovery in June from some working group members, and the ideas related to 

small businesses and shopping streets were not prioritized. LSG should lobby them 

to fill these policy gaps to support small business in Chinatown using previous 

recommendations provided by Exchange Inner City (i.e. Alisha Masongsong) and 

other organizations.  

 On changing parking rates: Jordan Eng has advocated for parking change directly to Council 

before. Needs CTT to support this initiative because internal city departments present 

their own barriers that are difficult for community members to navigate.  

 On reducing property taxes: this year, they have gone down 25-30% for most businesses 

for the first time.  

 Other initiatives and ideas to attract visitors to Chinatown:  

o Chinatown BIA is producing regular ads via Instagram, Facebook and Chinese radio. 

o Chinatown BIA could explore partnering with the Strathcona Residents Association 

and the Strathcona BIA to encourage neighbourhood residents patronize 

Chinatown legacy businesses. There is a lot of potential support in Strathcona for 

supporting Chinatown. 

 
 
 
 



    
   

 

Working Group and Chinatown Transformation Team Updates 

 CTT met with the Chan Association. Parry Chan is attending LSG meeting today as an 

observer. CTT also met with Chang Association, and will reach out to connect with more 

family associations.  

 CTT’s Chinatown newsletter/e-bulletin was recently sent out. If you have any stories you 

want to share, please let us know for upcoming issues. 

 Arthur Chang’s mural on Columbia Street will be restored in the next month or two. 

 Engineering is providing new garbage cans based on recommendations made by LSG and 

other community members.  

 The Good Neighbour and Safe Streets program will reach out to organizations interested in 

safety issues; looking to recruit volunteers and residents to support the program in 

Chinatown  

 Will be convening an LSG Indigenous Engagement working group soon; each working 

group can nominate one member to join the group in an advisory capacity. 

 All the LSG priority projects have been approved and their agreements have been signed.  

 Deadline to submit your feedback on the City of Vancouver’s budget is September 20th; 

http://www.shapeyourcity.ca/budget 

 
Meeting Adjourned – 6:06 pm 

http://www.shapeyourcity.ca/budget













